
What to Do in September 2020 
 

By Kim Kleman, Master Gardener volunteer with Cornell Cooperative Extension of Westchester County. 
 

Sept.7 
 
New York State officials recently announced that the spotted lanternfly, a problematic invasive pest in parts of 
Pennsylvania, New Jersey and elsewhere in Mid-Atlantic States, has been discovered alive with potential to 
breed in Staten Island, NY. Be on the lookout for this planthopper, a major agricultural and landscape threat that 
can kill crops and trees by sucking a copious amount of sap. Their sticky residue attracts a black sooty mold that 
covers plants and any objects nearby. Spotted lanternfly lays eggs in late summer and fall on many objects, 
including vehicles that may spread them widely. For more information to help stop this pest, contact your local 
Cooperative Extension or visit https://nysipm.cornell.edu/environment/invasive-species-exotic-pests/spotted-
lanternfly/  This site includes pictures, a list of items to check and instructions for reporting a lanternfly siting.  
 
Perennials: I’ve always wanted to be the kind of “green thumb” whose gardens bloom continually. By 
September, though, my garden’s mostly spent. Labor Day weekend is the perfect time to divide spring-
blooming flowers and plant late-blooming container grown perennials like aster, goldenrod, Japanese anemone, 
mums, and sedum. 
 
Flowers: For indoor color all winter, and nice-sized plants ready for spring outdoors, take cuttings now of pest-
free coleus, geraniums and impatiens.  
 
Fruits and Vegetables: September is a busy month for edible crops. Main season crops are at a peak and tree 
fruits are maturing. You can continue sowing homegrown greens in early fall to extend the season. Add 2 weeks 
to predicted days of maturity to compensate for reduced sunshine and cool fall temperatures. Consider sowing 
green onions, lettuce, radish, spinach and other cold tolerant veggies. Plant these and beets, carrots, kale and 
parsley in a cold frame to further extend your harvests.  
  
Trees and Shrubs: Plant needled evergreens and deciduous trees and shrubs now. If you live in deer country, 
protect young and thin barked trees from browsing and antler rubbing. Permanent, woven wire fences at least 
eight feet tall that completely encircle your landscape or garden create the most effective barrier, but are worth 
the considerable cost for only the most valuable plantings. Consider individual cages for small plantings or 
individual plants. 
 
Lawns: Most of us in the northeast have cool-season grasses such as bluegrass and fescue. Fall is the best time 
to seed, overseed or sod in well-prepared soil. Grass seed must have good soil contact and be kept evenly moist 
to become established. For more information on establishing a lawn and its aftercare, contact your local 
Cooperative Extension for advice. 
 
Houseplants: Instant houseplants: Pot up healthy and pest-free herb plants. Annuals such as basil, Cuban and 
Puerto Rican oregano (Plectranthus spp.), scented geraniums and parsley should be brought in before frost, but 
chives and tarragon can benefit from a light frost before coming inside. Basil and other tender annual herbs may 
be also started directly in pots indoors, and reseeded in succession if needed for use all winter long.  
 

Sept. 14 
 
Perennials: Spring bulbs such as daffodils and snowdrops may be planted as they become available. Consider 
planting them around daylilies, ferns, hostas and other plants that can hide bulb foliage when it withers in late 
spring. Plant peonies within a few inches of the soil surface. They may not flower if planted too deeply.  
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Flowers: Continue to sow hardy annuals and biennials such as California poppy, Canterbury bells, dianthus, 
forget-me-not, foxglove, sweet alyssum, pansies and other violas in the gaps in your flower borders for early 
blooms next year. 
 
Fruits and Vegetables: Keep up with the harvest and weeding. To encourage thick skins on storage potatoes, 
leave them in the ground until the tops of the plants turn brown, unless frost threatens. Carefully dig the tubers 
using a garden fork without wounding. Dry potatoes for a few hours in a shady place before storing firm, 
unblemished tubers in a cool, dark place. Harvest leafy herbs for freezing or drying. Cut them after the dew has 
dried on a sunny day before the temperature rises. Rinse in cold water, pat dry and hang them in an airy place 
away from sunlight.  
 
Trees and Shrubs: You should be finished with tasks that may promote soft growth or interfere with plants’ 
process of hardening off for winter. This includes fertilizing and pruning that encourages new growth. This may 
increase injury caused by freezing weather. Wait until the plants are fully dormant, optimally late winter or 
early spring.  
 
Lawns: Even if you’re not seeding this year, fall is the best time to fertilizer cool-season grasses. Do so now, 
following directions on the bag. Research has shown that fertilizers are best applied in early fall. While New 
York State prohibits lawn fertilizer applications between December 1 and April 1, research has shown that 
much of the fertilizer applied after mid-September (when grass growth slows down) leaches away and is 
wasted. This can pose a risk to groundwater quality. 
 
Houseplants: Ready your outdoor-vacationing houseplants for a move indoors by cutting off overgrowth, 
repotting them if needed and treating them for any pests. Contact your local Cooperative for pest management 
advice. Bring in houseplants now, before you start thinking about turning on your heat. Isolate these plants from 
others that have remained inside for about a month to be sure they are pest free. 
 
General: Clean up and compost spent parts of healthy plants that do not provide food or shelter for birds and 
pollinators and/or winter interest. Discard diseased plant parts, and weeds with viable seed or other propagules. 
 

Sept. 21 
 
Perennials: Divide and transplant any perennials in need. Water well to settle them in. Wait until the ground 
begins to freeze before adding approximately 2 inches of an organic mulch around plants. Don’t cover the stems 
or crowns. 
 
Flowers: Dig pest-free elephant’s ears (Colocasia spp.) to pot up and bring inside as a houseplant. Lift tender 
caladium corms and cure them in a warm spot for about a week before storing at 60°F in a ventilated container 
filled with peat, sand, sawdust or similar material. Wait until the leaves become yellow or a light frost has killed 
the tops of tuberous begonia, calla, canna, dahlias and gladiolus. In parts of Westchester County and the Hudson 
Valley Region (Now zone 7), canna and gladiolus have been observed to overwinter in protected warm spots. 
To test your local microclimate, leave a few of these in the ground over winter. These may be late to emerge in 
spring, so be sure to mark the location. 
 
Fruits and Vegetables: Continue to keep up with the harvest of your main season crops. Pick fall raspberries 
and tree fruit when they are sweet and full flavored for fresh eating. Taste a few to determine when to start 
picking. Harvest apples and pears for storage before they are fully ripe. Pears should be harvested when fully 
colored but still firm. Some varieties (but not all) change from green to yellow or become a brighter shade (if 
red) as they ripen. Avoid bruising fruit and keep only those that are in excellent condition. Store under 
refrigeration.  
 



Trees and Shrubs: Finish planting needled evergreens. Spring-flowering shrubs like forsythia, lilacs, and trees 
including crabapple and redbud may be planted now.  
 
Lawns: Don’t cut your newly seeded lawn until the grass is about 4 to 4½ inches in height. Remove no more 
than one-third of the grass blades so at least 3 to 3½ inches will remain after mowing. 
 
Houseplants: Bring your forest cacti (Christmas cactus and Epiphyllum) inside when night temperatures dip 
into the low 50°s F. Keep them in a cool place and water infrequently until flower buds form, when you can 
resume watering as usual for the type. Water should drain out of the bottom of the pots. Remove water that 
collects in the base so your plants don’t rot. 
 
General: If you stopped feeding the birds over the summer, you can resume now. Empty bird feeders left 
hanging outside must be completely cleaned out before refilling so there’s no chance of mold mixing with seed. 
 
 

Sept. 28 
 
Perennials: Document your garden with photos throughout the year to help make an assessment and plan for 
next season. What worked? What didn’t?  
 
Flowers: There’s still time to add flowering cabbage and kale, pansies and garden mums that thrive in cooler 
weather. These make for great pops of color in your garden or planters now. 
 
Fruits and Vegetables: The Hudson Valley Garlic Festival was cancelled this year due to COVID, but you can 
still plant garlic now. Buy disease-free bulbs from a garlic grower or catalog. Supermarket garlic is usually 
treated to prevent sprouting. For the largest bulbs, plant the largest individual cloves you can find. Each will 
produce a garlic bulb early next summer. Plant them three inches deep and six inches apart in rich garden soil, 
amended with compost if needed. Multiplier onions and shallots are perennials that may also be planted now. 
Water the planting and mulch to suppress weeds. Keep the bed weed free. Garlic and onions do not like 
competition.  
 
Trees and Shrubs: You may continue planting deciduous trees and shrubs until frost. Wait until the soil is 
workable in spring to plant broadleaved evergreens such as azalea and rhododendron. 
 
Lawns: If a soil test indicates that you need to add lime you may do this over the next few weeks, before the 
soil freezes. A dense lawn mowed at height of 3½ to 4 inches is a good defense against weeds. If you have been 
plagued with winter annual weeds, contact your local Cooperative Extension for advice. 
 
Houseplants: Now that your tender plants are back inside and headed into a period of little growth or 
dormancy, remember that overwatering is a prime killer of houseplants. Before you water, poke your finger a 
half inch or so into the soil. If it feels dry, water the plant and drain excess from the base. Giving plants just 
enough water for the soil to get wet but never drain can lead to salt buildup. A telltale sign of potential problems 
is a white crust on soil or the sides of the pot.  
 
General: If you have a pond or other water element, cover it with netting to facilitate leaf removal before leaves 
start falling and really make a mess.  
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